
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

AUDIT COMMITTEE

HELD ON 14 JANUARY 2009
                                                                                                                                                                                                       

AUC.8/09
2008/09 FINAL ACCOUNTS PROCESS
The Director of Corporate Services submitted report CORP.73/08 providing information regarding the 2008/09 Final Accounts process, together with a summary of the key issues arising from the previous year’s process and how those were addressed.

The 2007 Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP) introduced significant changes to the way authorities prepared their Accounts and further changes were also required as a result of the 2008 SORP, details of which were set out in the report.

The Director further reported the introduction of International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), emphasising that the implementation thereof would have a significant impact on the Council and the transition process should not be underestimated.   Non-compliance with IFRS would have a significant impact on the Council, with potential material errors in the accounts, qualification of the accounts and reduced scores for Use of Resources and Comprehensive Area Assessments.  An Action Plan had been drafted at Appendix A to highlight the major changes affecting the Council.

Details of the current position on proposed changes to the Accounts and Audit Regulations were provided.  The existing Statement of Accounting Policies had been reviewed to reflect the changes in the 2008 SORP and also to provide further explanation of other existing policies.  Those were attached at Appendix B and Members were asked to consider the accounting policies as outlined to provide the basis for preparation of the 2008/09 Accounts.

The Director was aware of the need for training for Members and proposed that be put in place as soon as the membership of the Committee was confirmed for the next municipal year in May 2009.

Referring to training, a Member recalled issues around Member availability during the summer months and also how past training was funded.  He requested that consultation be undertaken with Members regarding the date for future training, and that Officers liaise regarding payment arrangements.   The Chairman felt that the competency of Members to sit on the Audit Committee required to be looked at and included within the Terms of Reference.

In terms of the impact on the City Council, Members referred to the main issues that would have a significant effect as detailed in the report and asked whether it would be necessary to recruit additional staff.  The Director felt that Financial Services could probably deal with the matter within existing resources.  There were, however, capacity issues within Property Services which were being looked at and flagged up as a risk.  A further report on that aspect would be required. One of the changes was the requirement to account for outstanding holidays and flexi balances at the year end.  She stated that this should not be a significant issue in the Council as there were strict controls in operation to limit carry forwards.  She further highlighted the significant change in the treatment of leases and asset valuations within the International Accounting Standard which was a large piece of work.

Members were concerned at the timescales around implementation of IFRS and the potential for material errors, qualification of the Accounts and reduced scores for Use of Resources.  They questioned when guidance would become available and whether the Audit Commission would make any allowances in the first year.

In response the Director of Corporate Services advised that CIPFA was currently working on new guidelines, but she was unsure of the timescales for publication thereof,   The Audit Manager said that Officers were working to get ahead of the game which was excellent.    On the issue of employee benefits she would not expect the submission of large volumes of figures since the authority could demonstrate that it was not a significant issue. The implementation of IFRS would affect all Councils and, if all Accountants in Cumbria came together to share their expertise, that would help.  The Director added that expertise was shared, but was spread thinly which was a problem in terms of resources.

Discussion arose around the issue of the proposed changes to the Accounts and Audit Regulations.  In response to questions, the Director advised that currently remuneration information for senior managers in excess of £50,000 was declared, but not by name.  She was unsure what the requirement to name Officers added to the value of the Accounts.

A Member found the requirement for 2009/10 onwards to disclose Senior Managers’ remuneration information by name to more closely match central Government and private sector reporting difficult to accept.  The Director said that it would be possible to raise that issue in response to the consultation.  

The Audit Manager advised that in the NHS Officers’ names were disclosed in the remuneration reports.   Her understanding was that it was open to people to choose not to be named.  The Committee could feed views back through the Director.  The Director of Legal and Democratic Services outlined the position in terms of Freedom of Information requests whereby the justification for disclosure of names was that the public was paying for those salaries.

The difficulties caused by lack of clarity around the definition of ‘trivial’, ‘material’ and ‘fundamental’ errors were recognised.  The Chairman stressed the importance of demonstrating that the Committee was taking ownership of the process for implementation of the new regulations and related staffing implications.  She reiterated the concerns raised at the last meeting regarding the need to ensure that a new Asset Register was in place so that the information collated was in an appropriate format to enable future accounting entries to be determined.

The Director of Corporate Services emphasised the importance of getting the system correct so that the position could be easily monitored.  The Working Group was looking at the various options and hoped to progress matters fairly quickly.  In response to a question, she confirmed that the most significant change was the need to split assets into their constituent components.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee was concerned at the introduction of the International Financial Reporting Standards and the potential impact upon Carlisle City Council.

(2) That the Committee noted that CIPFA had yet to issue guidance which impacted on the authority’s ability to finalise working practices.

(3) That the Committee wished to highlight to the Executive the significant changes to the way in which the Council would have to account for its fixed assets; and the treatment of leases in the International Accounting Standard.  They particularly emphasised the risk to the authority should the necessary systems not be put in place to ensure that future accounting entries could be determined; and the potential risks on external funding.

(4) That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to submit a report to the next meeting of the Committee outlining risks to the authority.

(5) That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to arrange for training to be provided for Members of the Committee (to be open to other Members to attend should they so wish) and that consultation take place with Members regarding the scheduling thereof.  Officers should also liaise over funding for the training.







